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WELFARE REFORM: ESA, WCA, DLA and ICB 
Trustees reviewed the current MEA strategy regarding all the various benefit reforms that are now taking place, or are due to take place.  The main issues currently relate to:

• The changeover from ICB to ESA that started in pilot form in October 2010. 
This is now gathering pace quite rapidly and is already causing great difficulty for some people with ME/CFS who are claiming ICB when they are re-assessed for ESA.

• The government consultation regarding changes to DLA and its replacement with a Personal Independence Payment in 2013   
ED has prepared the MEA response to the government consultation on DLA.  This can be found on the MEA website:  www.meassociation.org.uk/?p=4612. The Forward ME Group of Charities was approached to help find people with ME/CFS who are claiming DLA and would be willing to take part in a consultation process to assess the possible impact of the changes taking place. The MEA agreed to be involved in this procedure - more information can be found on the MEA website: www.meassociation.org.uk/?p=6632 and in the June issue of ME Essential.

• Professor Malcolm Harrington’s Independent Review of the Work Capability Assessment.   A copy of the MEA submission to this review can be found in the November 2010 issue of 
ME Essential and on the MEA website: www.meassociation.org.uk/?p=1639   CS is a member 
of a group appointed by Professor Harrington that is revising the WCA descriptors that apply to people with fluctuating medical conditions. Their report on fluctuating conditions and the WCA, which contains some very useful information in relation to ESA applications, can also be downloaded on the MEA website: www.meassociation.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2011/05/Fluctuating_conditions_report_FINAL-1.pdf 
• Fluctuating conditions report and ESA  As noted in the last summary,. representatives 
from five charities - Forward ME Group, Arthritis Care, MS Society, National AIDS Trust, 
and Parkinson’s disease - are working with Professor Michael Harrington on his independent review of the Work Capability Assessment descriptors.  The group’s report on fluctuating medical conditions and the WCA descriptors has been completed and was very well received by Professor Harrington.  As a result, the charities are now meeting with a Scrutiny Group appointed by the DWP in order to reach agreement on a final set of recommendations that will go to Professor Harrington.  The aim is to have this work completed by the end of September. 

• Benefit review seminar on August 17th  CS reported on a seminar on August 17th where Professor Harrington provided feedback on the current state of his review - in particular the implementation by the DWP of his recommendations so far and what work is required to be carried out in future reviews.  Key points to emerge from the charity representatives during the course of this discussion included: 

• Overall, there is very little noticeable change taking place to the way in which people are being dealt with by the DWP and Atos.

• There is very little evidence of medical reports from claimant’s health professionals being obtained or taken notice of - even when they had been obtained.

• Claimants on low incomes cannot afford to pay for medical reports - which places them at a significant disadvantage.

• Those living in areas with no access to specialist referral services are also being disadvantaged when it comes to obtaining supportive medical evidence .

• People are still being rushed through Atos interviews without being listened to.

• Atos reports are still being reported as factually incorrect.

• The Lima computer programme used by Atos during medical examinations is more concerned with functional assessment and describing a typical day at home and not fitness for work.

• People with fluctuating medical conditions do not have ‘typical days’.

• Information provided to medical examiners by Atos is in some cases out of date and inaccurate.

• The CAB representative pointed out that 60% of successful ESA appeals came from claims that had originally been awarded zero points - this indicates a major flaw in the ESA decision making process.

• The DWP needs to define what it means by meaningful work.

• Assessments for patient groups for whom the current WCA process is acknowledged to be flawed (eg ME/CFS) should be suspended until suitable descriptors have been put in place to cover the problems being faced. 

• ESA feedback  
As far as feedback to the MEA is concerned, all the indications are that people are still finding it very difficult to obtain ESA but a significant proportion are having success if they go to appeal. If anyone is applying for ESA, or is involved in the transfer from ICB to ESA,  please read our new guidance on how to fill in the complex paperwork and the 10 ‘top tips’ on ESA that were in the June issue of the magazine. It’s also worth obtaining the fluctuating conditions report - this be downloaded free from the MEA website, or ordered using literature order form in the magazine.

• The decision to bring in changes to the WCA descriptors as from 28th March. Motions in the House of Lords to try and annul the Statutory Instrument that brought in the new WCA descriptors were tabled by both Lord Kirkwood of Kirkhope and the Countess of Mar. This led to a House of Lords debate on Wednesday 16th March.  A television recording, and Hansard transcript of the debate, can be found on the MEA website: www.meassociation.org.uk/?p=5180   During the debate Lord Freud made the following very important statement about ESA eligibility criteria in a response to an intervention from the Countess of Mar: “The internal review consulted a range of experts and groups and, as 
I described just now, tried to reach consensus.  Significant concerns were expressed by the groups around the descriptors.  I will not go into those because I am short of time, but I can respond to the noble Countess, Lady Mar, on fluctuating conditions. It must be possible for all the descriptors to be completed reliably, repeatedly and safely, otherwise the individual is considered unable to complete the activity.”

• Atos medical assessments  
As part of Professor Harrington’s on-going review of DWP benefits, CS was invited to visit an Atos assessment centre in Marylebone, London on June 21st to see how the much criticised LiMA computerised medical assessment process works. A summary of his visit has been sent to the DWP and Professor Harrington. 

The “MEA Board of Trustees: summary of the September 2011 meeting” is available from the ME Association’s website -  www.meassociation.org.uk/?p=8003 
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